Minutes of the Annual Business Meeting—Education Section

2014 Annual Meeting of the American Fisheries Society

Quebec City; Aug 17, 5-7 pm, Convention Centre 2015
Call to Order: Craig Paukert called the meeting to order at 5:12 p.m.  Paukert pointed out that a few copies of the agenda and treasurer’s report were available to attendees in the back of the meeting room.  
Introduction of Guests:  Paukert recognized the current officers of the Education Section, which included himself as President and Secretary-Treasurer Trent Sutton; he noted that Past-President Mike Quist and President-Elect Katie Bertrand either could not make it (Quist) or were in transit (Bertrand).  Paukert recognized the Division Representatives who serve on the Section’s Executive Committee (ExCom) along with the officers.  Division Representatives were Phaedra Budy (Western), Tracy Galarowicz (North Central), Allison Roy (Northeastern), and Brian Irwin (Southern).  Only Allison Roy was in attendance.  Paukert recognized the Past-Presidents of the Section in attendance: Steve Chipps, Joe Margraf, and Brian Murphy.  Paukert also recognized that Joe Margraf (1st Vice President) was a current AFS officer. 
Determination of Quorum:  A quorum (10% of membership) was present and confirmed by Sutton (> 50 members were in attendance).
Approval of Agenda: Paukert introduced the agenda, which was approved with no changes (no motion required).
Approval of Minutes from 2013 Business Meeting: The minutes were available to the membership on the Section webpage and in the Section Newsletter.  Minutes were approved with no changes (no motion required).
President’s Comments:  Paukert noted that AFS was very excited about the new Executive Director (Doug Austen).  Paukert noted that discussions during the AFS Governing Board meeting related to the Section centered on communications and whether AFS should only be communicating with its members or also be communicating with individuals outside of its membership.  Another discussion point from the AFS Governing Board meeting related to communications focused on social media.  For example, should AFS maintain a blog (and should it be moderated) and should Fisheries be a high impact journal, a newsletter, or something else (what is the audience for Fisheries?)?  Paukert also introduced the new Director of Student Development for AFS (Beverly Pike).
Treasurer’s report:  Sutton presented the Treasurer’s report.  Total assets of the Section as of August 12, 2014 were $185,277.83. The balance forward from August 18, 2012 was $141,294.60, income from the previous year was $52,003.13, and expenses were $10,735.72.  Sutton explained most of the revenues were from book sales ($51,525), with the majority of that income coming from the sales of Fisheries Techniques, Third Edition ($44,759.50). The remainder of the book revenues came from Inland Fisheries Management in North American, Third Edition ($5,827.23), Analysis and Interpretation of Freshwater Fisheries Data ($707.27), and Methods for Fish Biology ($230.40). Brian Murphy asked why the two CDs generated such low interest and recommended that we should consider investing the CDs differently. AFS Executive Director Doug Austen commented that the Section should consider investing their assets with the AFS portfolio that was doing very well.  Paukert indicated that this would be discussed by the Section ExCom.
Comments by AFS officer: Joe Margraf (1st Vice President) filled in for Donna Parrish (President-Elect) who was not in attendance.  Margraf stated that AFS was doing very well and that the AFS business meeting would be held on Wednesday afternoon.  Margraf also introduced AFS Executive Director Doug Austen.
Committee Reports:
Newsletter: Hilary Meyer reported that the newsletter is published twice each year and that she is the editor for the winter newsletter.  Meyer noted difficulties with the winter issue this past year because the listserv was not available for 2-3 weeks.  She stated that if anyone has newsletter submissions, send them either to her for the winter newsletter or to David Schumann, who is the editor for the summer newsletter.
Web page: Steve Ranney could not attend the meeting, but Paukert reported for Ranney.  Paukert reported that Ranney is happy to continue as the webpage manager but would give it up if someone else was interested.  AFS will have a new webpage in a month and the Section should consider revising its format to be consistent with AFS. Sarah Gilbert Fox (AFS) will host section websites on their website and has offered assistance with our website.
Excellence in Fisheries Education Award: Paukert reminded the Section that this is a Society-level award and will be officially presented at the AFS plenary session.  Paukert (reporting for chair Greg Whitledge who was not in attendance) recognized the committee and stated that six nominees were reviewed this year.  He encouraged the membership to nominate new members as all nominees this year were holdovers from previous years.  This year’s recipient – Steve Miranda (Mississippi State Cooperative Fish and Wildlife Research Unit) – will receive a plaque at the plenary session.  Paukert gave an overview of the credentials for Miranda and noted that Rebecca Krogman nominated him.  Krogman posed for a photo-op with Miranda, who thanked Krogman and the membership for this award.

Skinner Committee:  Dan Daugherty was unable to attend the meeting so Paukert provided the committee report.  The Committee for 2013 included Daugherty (Chair), Mary Bremigan, Andrea Johnson, Scott Heppell, Peter Sakaris, Michelle Walsh, and Patrick Cooney. All committee members have agreed to continue to serve on the committee except Daugherty, who will be replaced by Julianne Harris.  The committee received a total of 40 applications for this year’s award.  Thanks to the Society, they were able to provide 10 student applicants with Skinner Awards in support of their attendance at the meeting.  The Section also provided additional support, allowing five additional student applicants to receive honorable mentions. The winners of this year’s award were: Jeremiah Osborne-Gowey – M.S. student, Oregon State University; Jan-Michael Hessenauer – Ph.D. student, University of Connecticut; Kyle Wilson – Ph.D. student, University of Calgary; Augustin Engman – Ph.D. student, North Carolina State University; Noelle Yochum – Ph.D. student, Oregon State University; Karen Dunmall – Ph.D. student, University of Manitoba; Natalie Scheibel – M.S. student, South Dakota State University; Stacy Vega – M.S. student, University of Alaska – Fairbanks; Nicholas Sievert – M.S. student, University of Missouri; Laura Heironimus – M.S. student, South Dakota State University.  Honorable mentions were: David Kazyak – Ph.D. student, University of Maryland – College Park; David Deslauriers – Ph.D. student, South Dakota State University; Konstantine Rountos – Ph.D. student, Stony Brook University; Kyle Bales – M.S. student, Southeast Missouri State University; Henry Flowers – Ph.D. student, North Carolina State University.
Best Student Paper-Poster 2013 Awardees: Paukert announced the awardees of the BSP Paper and Poster from the 2013 meeting which will be presented at the Business Meeting on Wednesday.  Best Student Paper: Zach Penney, University of Idaho, Finding Death: The Relationship Between Energy and Iteroparity in Steelhead Trout; Best Student Paper Honorable Mention 1: Antranik Kajajian, Old Dominion University: Otolith Chemistry Distinguishes the Estuarine Nurseries of Summer Flounder; Best Student Paper Honorable Mention 2: Sara M. Turner, SUNY, ESF: Determination of River Herring Natal Origin Using Otolith Chemical Markers; Best Student Poster: Nick Sievert, University of Missouri: A Vulnerability Assessment for Missouri Stream Fish Species: Development and Evaluation.  Only Penney and Sievert were in attendance.
Best Student Paper-Poster 2014 Symposium:  Matt Catalano, Mark Fincel, and Katie Bertrand are the Co-Chairs for the 2014 Annual Meeting; however, Paukert gave the report.  Paukert reminded attendees that the Section administers the BSP symposium, but the award is jointly sponsored by Sea Grant and AFS. Over 80 submissions were considered, but only 44 submissions were complete.  What this meant was that only 44 submissions included standard abstracts, extended abstracts, and advisor confirmations (the remaining 36 did not include at least one of these components and were disqualified). Many students/advisors are still unaware of the extended abstract or advisor confirmation requirement, so there is a need to keep spreading the word and pointing students to the Section webpage and newsletter.  Each submission was assessed against a judging rubric by two judges.  Twenty finalists were selected to give oral presentations during the Best Student Paper Symposium, and six finalists were selected to give poster presentations during the Best Student Poster Symposium. Note that this is twice as many finalists as in 2013, but more students need to submit applications to the poster competition (the award size is the same for each award). More than 120 meeting registrants volunteered to serve as oral and poster judges, and the committee was thankful for that. Four professional judges and one student judge were selected to evaluate the oral presentations and the posters (note that this is an increase in the number of poster judges from 3 to 5). The committee co-chairs felt that with the large number of volunteers and the small number of posters that there would be ample time for the judges to meet with all six finalists during the tradeshow poster networking event on Monday evening. The co-chairs also felt that equating the number of judges between the oral and poster presentations would emphasize that excellent poster presentations are just as important as excellent oral presentations.  The committee strongly encouraged attendance at the Best Student Poster Symposium on Monday evening during the tradeshow and poster networking event.  All six finalists' posters will be located next to one another in the exhibit hall to facilitate judging and highlight the BSP symposium.  In addition, the committee strongly encouraged attendance of the Best Student Paper Symposium on Monday (1:20 – 5:00 p.m. in Convention Centre 2105) and Tuesday (8 a.m. – 12 p.m., same room). Judges may either use electronic judging forms (new this year) or pick up hard copy judging packets at the registration desk. The judge’s luncheon will be held at 12:15 p.m. in Convention Centre 201B, and the 2014 BSP winners will be announced at the AFS Business Meeting on Wednesday afternoon.
Membership:  Jesse Fischer acknowledged co-chair Rebecca Krogman.  Fischer stated that the primary responsibility of the Membership Committee is to select the Young Professional Travel Award (YPTA).  Fischer reminded the membership what the YPTA is for and what it provides ($1,000 travel to the annual meeting); Fischer noted the committee membership - Michelle Walsh, Tyler Stubbs, Landon Pierce, Krogman, and himself.  There were nine candidates for 2014, and the awardee was Mark Fincel (who was not in attendance due to travel delays).  Fischer noted that the biosketch for Fincel will be provided in winter newsletter.
Nominating:  Paukert (for Quist) reported that this was an election year and thanked the nominees, who were willing to stand as candidates for the officer positions.  Two elections were held this year: representatives for the Northcentral Division (NCD) and the Northeastern Division (NED). There was only one nominee for each position this year, Dan Isermann for NCD and Tyler Wagner for NED.  Next year’s elections will be held for Southern Division representative, Western Division representative, Secretary-Treasurer, and President-Elect.  
Ad Hoc Committee, Special Projects, and Student Subsection:
Student Subsection – President-Elect Andrew Carlson reported for President Landon Pierce.  Carlson stated that the Subsection focuses primarily on student recruitment and retention through the Undergraduate Travel Award and uses social media (Facebook) as a way to communicate with students and student subunits.  He stated that this year the student colloquium is combined with the Future of Fisheries: Perspectives for Emerging Professionals symposium and that Subsection members published two articles in Fisheries.  Carlson reported that the Subsection annual meeting would be held on Tuesday.  New business for the Subsection to be discussed includes Undergraduate Travel Award – the Subsection has given the award to 11 winners [2 in 2012, 7 in 2013, 2 in 2014]), and the two award winners in 2014 are Dalton Benage from South Dakota State University and Lucas Price from West Virginia University (neither were in attendance).  Carlson reiterated Paukert’s earlier comment that communication was a large discussion point at the AFS Governing Board meeting (both within and outside of AFS).  He acknowledged Krogman for maintaining the website, and would like to develop a brochure about the Subunit as well as a how-to-brochure (e.g., applying for graduate school, etc.).
Undergraduate Travel Award –Carlson reported that the Undergraduate Travel Award (UGTA) has been very effective over the last three years, with 9 of the 11 winners contributing significantly to AFS.  Overall, there has been low student recruitment, but high retention.  Carlson thought it might be worth considering integrating the Skinner and Undergraduate Travel awards to give out awards annually to 5 Ph.D., 5 M.S., and 5 undergraduate students.  Patrick Cooney acknowledged Carlson for his efforts in representing students at the AFS Governing Board meeting, but indicated that he would not want to see changes that could lead to competition between undergraduate and graduate students.  Murphy asked how we have supported students in the past, and supported the idea of limited number of awardees (five students per category).  Paukert indicated that there have been some students that have received the Skinner Award more than once.  Although many are not supportive of that, there are no rules that state the Skinner Award can be received only once.  Cari-Ann Hayer stated that the UGTA was developed as a recruitment tool to show students what fisheries and AFS is about (it was not intended to be merit based).  Carlson stated that he would like to give a lower amount of funding to more applicants (this year, there were only two applicants; in previous years there have been 5-7 applicants).  A question was asked about whether the award amount is sufficient given high travel costs (e.g., Quebec City meeting).  Christine Moffitt stated that the Equal Opportunities Section (EOS) has been focusing on under-represented minorities that are undergraduates, and that the Education Section, EOS, and other AFS sections should come together in a targeted initiative to increase funding and the opportunity for undergraduate student support to provide sufficient support student support for meeting travel.  Murphy clarified what he meant by the term “merit based”, that the award is based on the credentials of the student.  Fischer stated that perhaps we designate the award as the Dave Willis award and keep it separate from the Skinner Award.  Dan Isermann stated that not all of the awards have a registration waiver and that all awards need that to stretch the funds.  Carlson pointed out that in the past, two of the UGTA awardees were not able to come to the annual AFS meeting because of high meeting costs even with the award.  An idea was proposed that maybe the UGTA should only regional focused (like ESA) so that it can bring more students to the meeting (because of lower costs).  However, to do this, faculty and student subunits would need to get involved in advertising the award; To do this a list of undergraduate fisheries programs would need to be generated and advertisements would need to be sent directly to faculty/mentors at those institutions.  It was pointed out that the UGTA is relatively unknown relative to the Skinner Award. Jason Vokoun stated that he liked the idea of student subunits to be awarded a hotel room to allow multiple students to attend.  One drawback of a regional focus for the UGTA was brought up - most students that apply are only doing so their junior or senior year and, as a result, some students will be left out based on the four-year cycle of meeting locations.  It was decided that an ad hoc committee within the Education Section was needed to investigate all of this because it is too much work for the Nominating Committee.  A motion was raised by from Hayer that was seconded by Zach Penney to support awarding $2,000 per student recipient of the UGTA for 5 students per year for the next three years.  The motion was struck down because the Education Section cannot entertain funding requests past the deadline [July 1].  The question was raised on whether we suspend that rule with a quorum, and the answer to that question was yes.  Murphy stated that this investment (UGTA) could be as large as the Skinner Award but there is no endowment to support (the Skinner Award has a large endowment).
Funding Requests:
Undergraduate Travel Award – Carlson made a written funding request (motion: $2,000 per year for the next three years for the UGTA).  Because the request was for over $1,000, there was a need for a full membership vote.  Moffitt stated that the issue is much larger than the student subsection and Education Section, and that we need to reach out to other subsections to combine efforts.  Krogman offered an amendment of $2,000 of support for 1 year and the creation of a committee to explore how to examine the future of the UGTA.  There was support for developing a committee to explore how to make this happen.  The motion was seconded by Steve Lochmann.  Isermann made a formal amendment to Carlson’s written request for $2,000 for one year, which was seconded by Krogman.  A request was made to also allow a committee to form to explore how to develop future funding needs (however, this was not part of the motion).  Vokoun thought we should keep the original written motion from Carlson intact to allow three years to figure this out; this idea was supported Murphy.  A vote was called for the amended motion from Isermann which was struck down.  Discussion turned back to the original Carlson motion.  Clarification was requested on what the vote was for and whether the allocation for student travel could be changed in future years before the expiration of the three-year period (yes, it can if the Subsection presents another funding request in subsequent years).  Paukert called for the vote, and the original Carlson motion to provide the Subsection with $2,000 annually for 3 years to support undergraduate travel was supported unanimously.
Hutton Program – Paukert introduced Beverly Pike, the new AFS Director of Student Development.  This position will oversee continuing education and the Hutton program, and will serve as a liaison with the Education Section.  Pike thanked the Section for their significant past and current support of the Hutton program and our continued support in the future.  She stated that she looks forward to future opportunities with undergraduate and graduate education and outlined her new strategic marketing campaign for Hutton with contains four target audiences (high school students with a focus on minority students – we want the best and brightest; potential mentors for students – there might be a great student in an area but no mentor;  host organizations – many host organizations are not aware of the Hutton program, missed opportunity; donors to increase the amount of Hutton funding).  Pike views the Hutton program as an opportunity to invest in the future because many people outside of fisheries know little about the fisheries profession.  She discussed developing programs for secondary education- level students, and will be working on that initiative as well as strategic initiatives and collaborators/donors.  Her written motion was for $5,000 from the Section to be contributed to the Hutton endowment.  Lochmann supported the motion, and no second was needed.  A question was asked if students in the Hutton program can only be considered if they are in the U.S.; it was clarified that Hutton students can participate in the U.S., Canada, Mexico, and the U.S. territories.  Paukert called for the vote, and the motion passed unanimously.
Bylaw Changes: 
Paukert noted that the proposed bylaw change was submitted to the Section membership via the Listserv and provided history on the requested bylaw changes.  At last year’s Section Business Meeting, the membership brought a motion forward to increase the amount of funding the ExCom has the authority to approve without full membership vote from $1,000 to $2,500 USD.  The Section did not vote on the motion last year because it required posting of the bylaw change for comment and approval of the AFS Constitutional Consultant.  The Section has now made this proposed bylaw change. The Section also added as a bylaw change that the President Elect will co-chair of the Best Student Paper/Poster Committee.  The Section is currently doing this, but the bylaw change would formalize this additional duty.  Paukert noted that these bylaw changes were already reviewed and approved by the AFS Constitutional Consultant and will be sent to Governing Board for approval now that the motion passed.  Murphy supported the motion, which was seconded, and the motion passed.
Other Awards and Recognition:

Paukert informed the group that a certificate of appreciation would be sent to Galarowicz for her service as NCD representative during 2013-2014.  Paukert provided a certificate of appreciation to Roy for her service as NED representative during 2013-2014.  
Paukert announced the election results for the new Division Representatives – NED (Wagner) and NCD (Isermann).
New Business and Announcements:

Paukert noted that the Section will be looking for committee members for the New Initiatives, Excellence in Fisheries Education, and Membership committees. If anyone is interested in serving on one of these committees, contact Paukert
Murphy stated that we have too much money for a non-profit organization and made a motion to add $25,000 to the Skinner endowment and provide a 1:1 challenge match up to $25,000 for other AFS units.  Therefore, the Education Section will immediately add $25,000 to the Skinner Fund, and then add up to an additional 25,000 if other individuals and AFS Units contribute that amount.   The motion was seconded by Moffitt.  Paukert voiced concerned about the sustainability of Section revenues from book sales.  Moffitt asked what kind of interest/earnings were being generated by the Skinner endowment and wondered whether we may be developing a similar but separate entity for the UGTA.  Investment of Section funds needs to discussed with AFS Executive Director Austen.  Paukert clarified the Skinner Award (10 full awardees, five honorable mentions) and how that fluctuated annually based on revenues.  It was stated that the AFS portfolio (which included the Skinner fund) the Skinner made 28% returns last year, because it is invested through the AFS portfolio and that we could do the same thing with the Section CDs.  A vote was called to the Murphy motion which passed, but not unanimously.
Carlson will create an ad hoc committee to examine undergraduate student travel.  It was stated that there was no need for a motion to create an ad hoc committee.  One of the charges of the committee will be to come up with funding options for undergraduate travel.
Cooney stated that funds contributed to the Hutton Award cannot be used to advertise and that there is a need to contribute funds to advertise.  Moffitt clarified that there have been past issues with the Hutton program and that moving forward there will be more emphasis on advertising, more transparent operations, etc., so we should expect better structuring in the future of the Hutton program.  Pike discussed the need for better marketing of the Hutton program so that it can meet its goals and keep the program strong.  A brief discussion surrounded how much funding was needed for advertising, but that the Section should wait until the Hutton Committee provides a recommendation. Moffitt stated that we need to connect the dots and provide a clear pathway for our profession by providing peer mentoring for junior high, high school, undergraduate, and graduate students.
Bertrand updated the section on a discussion she had with Steve Chipps on a program to engage K-12 school teachers on how to deliver information/activities to students.  She wants to form a committee to discuss the best way(s) on how to do this.  John Jackson stated that this was discussed at the AFS Governing Board meeting as an addition to the website, and that there is a need to work with the AFS office on getting materials posted to the website.  Bertrand stated that a local teacher in South Dakota indicated interest in coming to Quebec City to present what she did.  Pike stated that this might be best served at local/state/divisional levels, and she would be willing to help through the Hutton program.  It was stated that it would be best to handle this type of effort at the grassroots level with support from the Society.
Meyer set up a video to watch after the meeting was adjourned that was a tribute to Dave Willis.  The tribute contained interviews of five Hall of Excellence representatives that discussed Willis’ attributes as a person and contributions to AFS.
Adjournment
Chipps motioned to adjourn at 7:25 p.m. Dan Dauwalter seconded the motion, the motion carried, and the meeting was adjourned.
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